
WAC 208-620-950  Servicing student education loans—General re-
quirements.  (1) Other applicable laws, regulations, and programs. A 
violation of an applicable state or federal law, regulation, or pro-
gram is a violation of this act. In addition to complying with all 
other provisions of this act and rules, you must comply with the fol-
lowing: All applicable federal program requirements.

(2) Communications. If the student education loan borrower did 
not provide authorization for electronic communications during the 
origination process, you must provide the borrower with a specific, 
separate document seeking the borrower's authorization to receive all 
communications electronically. If the borrower responds affirmatively 
(agreeing), you must retain the borrower's agreement to receive elec-
tronic communications.

(3) Payment processing and fees.
(a) You must assess any incurred fees to a borrower's account 

within forty-five days of the date on which the fee was incurred. You 
must clearly and conspicuously explain the fee in a statement mailed 
to the borrower at the borrower's last known address no more than 
thirty days after assessing the fee. If you provide monthly or more 
frequent statements that include this information, you are not re-
quired to provide the information in a notice in addition to the 
monthly or more frequent statement. You may also provide the informa-
tion via email if the borrower has assented to receive electronic com-
munications.

(b) You must accept and credit, or treat as credited, all amounts 
received within one business day of receipt when the borrower has made 
the payment to the address where instructed, provided that the borrow-
er has provided sufficient information to credit the account. If you 
use the scheduled method of accounting, any regularly scheduled pay-
ment made prior to the scheduled due date must be credited no later 
than the due date. You must apply the payment as specified in the loan 
documents. If you are in compliance with an applicable federal pro-
gram, you are deemed in compliance with this subsection.

(c) You must notify the borrower if a payment is received but not 
credited, or treated as credited. You must mail the notification to 
the borrower within ten business days by mail at the borrower's last 
known address. The notification must identify the reason the payment 
was not credited or treated as credited to the account, as well as any 
actions the borrower must take to make the student education loan cur-
rent. If you provide monthly or more frequent statements that include 
this information, you are not required to provide the information in a 
notice in addition to the monthly or more frequent statement. You may 
also provide the information via email if the borrower has assented to 
receive electronic communications.

(4) You must provide, free of charge on your website, information 
or links to information regarding repayment and loan forgiveness op-
tions that may be available to borrowers, as well as the availability 
of a student loan advocate to provide assistance. The requirement to 
provide information on the availability of a student loan advocate may 
be satisfied by language referring the student education loan borrower 
to their state's relevant authority. This information or these links 
shall be prominently placed and provided via written correspondence or 
email with the borrower at least once per calendar year. Alternative-
ly, you may provide a toll-free telephone number where a student edu-
cation loan borrower may speak to a single point of contact about loan 
repayment and loan forgiveness options.
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(5) You must review all borrowers against the United States De-
partment of Defense database monthly and apply the borrower entitle-
ments based on that matching. You must keep a written policy and pro-
cedure for this practice as part of your books and records. If you are 
in compliance with an applicable federal requirement, you are deemed 
in compliance with this subsection.
[Statutory Authority: RCW 43.320.040 and 31.04.165. WSR 19-21-157, § 
208-620-950, filed 10/22/19, effective 11/24/19; WSR 18-24-013, § 
208-620-950, filed 11/27/18, effective 1/1/19.]
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